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6. Function or U n  
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roof Metal 

Describe present and historic physical appearance. 

SUMMARY DESCRIPTION 

Mount Airy is a two-story, frame, hall-parlor-plan house, 
constructed in the late eighteenth century by Colonel Thomas 
Leftwich. It is one of the earliest of a series of similar houses 
constructed by the Leftwich family in Bedford County. This 
plantation residence is a relatively late expression of the hall- 
parlor plan, a plan that by this time had generally been 
abandoned for houses of this size in favor of the center hall 
plan. 

The exterior modillion cornice and the interior woodwork of the 
hall are unusually elaborate features in a house whose other 
woodwork is simple by comparison. The details of the cornice and 
hall woodwork indicate that the owner or the builder was familiar 
with the architectural features of more elaborate houses being 
constructed at this time in the rural Bedford County area. 

The nominated area consists of approximately twenty-three acres. 
The house is surrounded by an acre of lawn with several small 
trees and the balance of the acreage is farmland. In addition to 
the house, there are two contributing resources-- a smokehouse 
and family cemetery. 

ARCHITECTURAL ANALYSIS 

Mount Airy, a Federal period, two-story, frame dwelling with 
brick end chimneys, was constructed in the late eighteenth 
century, probably sometime between 1797 and 1800. The original 
portion of the house retains most of its early woodwork, 
including a handsomely paneled hall. Circa 1910, the house 
received several additions to the side and rear and the front 
entrance was altered. 

continuation shest 
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The main elevation of the house faces south and exhibits a three- 
bay asymmetrical facade, a Flemish-bond brick foundation, and a 
gable roof now covered with tin. The original structure consisted 
of two first-floor rooms-- the hall and the parlor-- with two 
similar chambers above, and a one-story wing that extended from the 
front of the house. A Mutual Assurance Society policy dated 1806 
shows this projecting room or hall labeled as a wing measuring 14' 
by 14'. 

The east chimney is laid in Flemish bond with two sets of stepped 
weatherings and a stack of running-bond brick. The chimney at the 
west end is laid in running bond, with one set of stepped 
weatherings. The masonry work in this chimney is of poor quality 
compared to that on the east end and may indicate that it was 
rebuilt when he house was remodeled about 1910. Both chimney stacks 
are free-standing. The west chimney is partially covered by a small 
room added in 1910. A stone cap reportedly was removed at this 
time. 

The house is clad in beaded weatherboard, now covered with 
composition shingles. The original wood siding is exposed at the 
east and west gable ends. The modillion cornice with dentils is 
modeled after the Roman Corinthian order. The projecting eaves at 
the gable ends are probably original. 

The main entrance opens directly into the hall. This entrance was 
changed during the circa 1910 remodeling and consists of a single 
glass panel above an arrangement of nine panels. A second exterior 
door located to the left of the hall door opens to the enclosed 
stairs. Both doors and frames date fromthe early-twentieth-century 
remodeling. The window frames in the original portion have simple 
frames with a molded backbend. Most of the sash on the front 
elevation have been altered or replaced. On the first floor the 
hall window has nine-over-two sash and the parlor window two-over- 
two sash. On the second floor the chamber over the hall has six- 
over-six and six-over-nine sash. The six-pane lower sash is a re- 
used sash, having been turned ninety degrees from its intended 
position. The window above the parlor window has a six-over-two 
sash. 

Originally the house had a small wing extending from the southwest 
of the front elevation. This was removed about 1955. According to 
descendants of a former owner, the stairs originally descended into 
this small wing. This feature was also used in 
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several other Leftwich houses in Bedford County. Three that are 
still standing include the Alexander Leftwich (son of Colonel 
Thomas Leftwich) built in 1845 on what is now Route 608 near Smith 
Mountain Dam; the William Leftwich house, built in 1780 near the 
intersection of Routes 221 and 668; and the dwelling built for 
Colonel Leftwichls grandson, William Lumpkin Leftwich, on Bridge 
Street in the town of Bedford. This last house now serves as the 
Carder-Tharp Funeral Home. Unfortunately, the projecting wing has 
been removed from each of these houses. 

The hall is approximately 17' x 18' with raised-panel wainscoting 
that appears more Georgian than Federal. A row of vertical panels 
topped by smaller horizontal panels runs around the room between a 
chair rail and a baseboard. The chair rail is made up of a fillet, 
bead, cavetto molding and bull nose cap. 

The mantel in this room has narrow fluted pilasters that support a 
frieze with projecting blocks at each end and a wide projecting 
central block. It features a two-stage architrave below the frieze, 
and a cornice with reeded band runs along the frieze. The fireplace 
opening has been closed to accommodate a modern space heater. The 
single window on the south is centered between the door and east 
wall and aligns with the window on the north wall. The door 
architrave is made up of a two-part Federal trim with a molded 
backbend consisting of bead, flat, cyma reversa, flat, and cyma 
reversa. The six-panel door leading from the hall into the parlor 
has a full frieze and cornice above the door frame with projecting 
fluted triglyphs at each side above the door jambs and a larger 
center triglyph, with a band of reeded molding above. This feature 
is similar to the detailing of the mantel. The cornice is similar 
to that of the mantel. 

The parlor is approximately 15' x 18'. The enclosed stairs project 
into this room, which is detailed with wainscoting consisting of 
wide, flat, plain horizontal boards. The baseboard has a small cap, 
and the chair rail features a cavetto molding and bull nose. A 
small cabinet door, which rests on the chair rail below the stairs, 
has two vertical flat panels, and the same architrave as the doors. 
The crown molding in the room is original. A door on the north side 
of the room originally opened to the exterior and now opens to the 
addition at the back of the house. Another door on the west wall 
was added when the addition was built in 1910. A single window in 
the south wall is opposed by one facing north. The mantel has a 
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two-stage architrave surrounded with a molded backbend consisting 
of bead, flat, cyma reversa, flat, and cyma reversa. There is a 
paneled frieze with a single, recessed, flat rectangular panel 
surrounded by a beaded molding. The mantel shelf has single member 
crown molding. The top of the shelf is a single board with bull- 
nose edge. Above the shelf and applied to the wall is a single 
board forming a panel surrounded with cyma recta molding. The sides 
of the panel are flush with the frieze below. The fireplace opening 
is closed to accommodate a space heater. 

The stairs consist of a single straight run which ascends in an 
enclosed passage that intrudes into the parlor. Access is from a 
door into the front of the house adjacent to the door leading into 
the hall. The stairs originally extended into the front wing. When 
the wing was demolished, a platform and one or two steps were 
removed. The stair stringers have beading at the top of each 
member. The treads have a thick bull-nose edge with a concave 
quarter round below and were probably replaced during the early- 
twentieth-century remodeling. 

Like the first floor, the second floor originally consisted of two 
rooms, but these are separated by the stairs which rise from the 
south (front) of the house. The doors leading to the two rooms on 
this floor open directly into each room at the top of the stairs. 
Each room has a shallow closet back-to-back above the stairs at the 
front of the house. 

The bedroom above the parlor features a baseboard with shoe molding 
and a chair rail of a single board with beading at the bottom and 
bull-nose cap. The mantel is similar to but smaller than the one in 
the parlor, without the panel above the shelf. the fireplace has an 
arched opening. There are two windows on the south wall and two on 
the north wall. The door and window frames have a flat molded 
backbend with fillet and cyma reversa. The door leading to the 
stairs has six raised panels, but the original hardware has been 
removed. The architrave and door of the closet were added about 
1910. 

The bedroom above the hall has a baseboard and molded chair rail, 
and mantel in this room match those in the opposite room. The 
fireplace opening is closed with masonry. This room is smaller than 
the other bedroom and originally had two windows. The window in the 
north wall was converted into a door when the rear wing was added 
in 1910. A small crown molding in the room probably was added at 
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the same time. The door and window frames match those in the 
opposite room. 

The alterations made by Dr. Moomaw around 1911 include the addition 
of a two-story gambrel-roofed rear wing with a one-story kitchen 
projection, a side porch, rear porch and a side wing extending from 
the west end elevation. The rear wing has two bedrooms, a kitchen, 
a bathroom, and a pantry on the first floor and a bedroom on the 
second floor. A second floor bathroom has been removed. 

The kitchen on the back of the house measures 12' x 14' and has two 
windows on the south and a door on the west that opens onto a 
porch. Between the kitchen and the two-story addition is a hall 
with a pantry to the east end and a bathroom to the west end. 

The two-story gambrel-roofed addition contains two bedrooms that 
measure twenty-one square feet. The roof of this addition is 
covered with tin. The walls are plaster and the trim is typical of 
the early twentieth century. The only way into the west bedroom is 
through the bathroom. This room has two windows on the west. The 
bedroom on the right opens into the parlor of the main house and 
has two windows facing east. 

The room on the second floor of the addition is accessed through 
the west bedroom. It has a side dormer with two windows, and a 
small rear window. At one time there was a small room with half 
bath, but these have been removed. 

Dr. Moomaw also built the small room that projects from the west 
side of the main house. There is one small window on the south and 
three doors. A side porch was added between this wing and the rear 
addition that is currently in poor condition. 

The smokehouse is a square mortixed-and-tenoned frame structure 
with pyramidal roof. It appears to be contemporary with the 
construction of the house. The roof an&walls are now covered with 
tin. 

The original kitchen, which is no longer extant, was approximately 
eighteen yards from the east side of the house. It was a one-story 
frame building measuring 28' x 16'. It was destroyed by fire. 
Nothing remains of several cabins which once ran along the west 
side of the house. 
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The remains of a grove of very old cedar trees in front of the 
house are of interest in that several other Leftwich houses in the 
county also are located in groves of cedars. 

The graves of at least three of the Leftwich brothers who served in 
the Revolutionary War (Thomas, Joel and William) are located in the 
family cemetery. The graves of Thomas and Joel are marked with 
carved tombstones, but these appear to be of twentieth century 
vintage and may have been placed at a later date by the family, 
possibly to replace the original stones. 
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STATEMENT OF SIGNIFICANCE 

Mount Airy, which is located in Bedford County, was constructed by 
Colonel Thomas Leftwich in the late eighteenth century. It is one 
of three dwellings of similar design built in Bedford County by 
members of the Leftwich family between the 1780s and 1840s. Each 
house possessed a peculiar one-story wing that jutted from the 
front of the dwelling, which was of a traditional, two-story, hall- 
parlor plan. Although the wing at Mount Airy was demolished about 
1955, the Thomas Leftwich house still retains much of its elegant 
Federal woodwork and its associations with one of the county's most 
prominent early citizens. 

JUSTIFICATION OF CRITERIA 

Mount Airy is eligible for listing in the National Register Of 
Historic Places under Criteria B and C. It is eligible under 
Criterion B because it was constructed by Colonel Thomas Leftwich, 
an early and prominent resident of Bedford County. Leftwich served 
as a militia officer during the revolutionary war and afterwards, 
was a member of the House of Delegates for two sessions, and had a 
long career as a county court justice and sheriff. Under Criterion 
C the house is eligible because it is an early example for the 
county of a two-story, hall-parlor-plan dwelling built at a time 
when most houses in the area were story-and-a-half vernacular 
structures. It is particularly notable for its Federal-style 
woodwork, which reflected the high status of its builder in this 
western Piedmont county. 

HISTORICAL BACKGROUND 

Augustine Leftwich (ca. 1712-ca. 1795), 
the 

ther of Colonel 
Ssr c o n u r n  sheet 
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Thomas Leftwich, settled with his family in present-day Bedford 
County about 1752, when he purchased four hundred acres of land on 
Goose creek. Besides his farm on Goose Creek, Lef twich acquired 
several other tracts through grant or purchase. Eventually his 
prosperity enabled him to sell or make gifts of land to his 
children. 

Born about 1740, Thomas Leftwich probably was eleven or twelve 
years old when he and his family moved to what was then the newly- 
settled Piedmont region of Virginia. He reached young adulthood in 
a backcountry environment with the potential for conflict with the 
Native American population of western North Carolina. Leftwich had 
just come of age to serve in the county militia when the French and 
Indian War began in the mid-1750s. He did in fact join the 
Lunenburg County militia and was paid for his wartime service in 
1758. * 
After the war Leftwich began his fifty-year career in the county 
government, in the course of which he became an important and 
influential member of the local political hierarchy. Typically, he 
started near the bottom, being appointed by the Bedford County 
Court on 28 June 1765 as "Surveyor of the Road from New Glascow to 
McDonald's Creek.la3 As a county road surveyor or superintendent, 
Leftwich was responsible for keeping his road in repair. A year 
later the court, satisfied with his performance, appointed him 
constable. 4 

During the revolutionary war Leftwich served in the Bedford County 
militia; by 1780 he was captain of an infantry company. About 1 
June 1780 he and his company marched south to join the 
Revolutionary army soon to be commanded by General Horatio Gates, 
which assembled in North Carolina at Hillsborough and marched into 
South Carolina to confront the British army led by General Charles 
Cornwallis. On 16 ~ugust 1780, near Camden, South Carolina, 
Cornwallis's army surprised and utterly defeated Gates's. Leftwich 
and his company, which had been assigned to General Edward 
Stevens's brigade, joined the retreat to Hillsborough. After the 
company returned home to Bedford County and regrouped, it was 
ordered out again in 1781 to support-General Nathanael Greene. 5 

Leftwich continued his militia service after the war. On 24 
September 1782 the county court promoted him to the rank of major. 
He qualified as the colonel iif the county's second regiment on 25 
April 1791. Following a reorganization of the militia system, 
Leftwich became lieutenant colonel and commander of the 10th 
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Regiment of Virginia Militia (Bedford County) on 23 June 1794. 

Leftwich resumed his governmental responsibilities as well. On 23 
April 1782 the Bedford County Court recommended him to the governor 
to be commissioned a county justice. Governor Benjamin Harrison 
issued a commission on 22 May, and Leftwich qualified as a justice 
on 23 September 1782, thereby attaining one of the highest 
positions in the local hierarchy--one that he held for the rest of 
his life.' 

During his political career Leftwich held two other offices of 
importance. He represented Bedford County in the House of 
Delegates during the General Assembly sessions of 1788 and 1789. 8 
On 23 June 1794 the county court accorded him its highest honor, 
the off ice of sheriff. The governor issued a commission and he 
took office for a one-year term on 22 December 1794. 9 

Leftwichfs political and military services were conducted aside 
from the business of getting a living. Like others of his status, 
Leftwich was a farmer who acquired large landholdings and 
substantial personal property. His land acquisition began in 1765 
when his father sold him a hundred acres on the south side of Goose 
Creek; three years later he obtained a patent for seventy adjacent 
acres across the creek.'' The two tracts together comprised 
Leftwichfs home farm, and there he built the dwelling now known as 
Mount Airy. 

The precise date of construction is not known. Local tradition 
ascribes the year 1797 to the house, and certainly it had been 
built by 1806, when Leftwich insured it and a kitchen for $3,000. 
The insurance policy includes a drawing that shows the buildings 
and their relationship to each other. The main house measured 
thirty-four by eighteen feet and was frame, two stories tall, with 
exterior end chimneys. A one-story wooden wing measuring fourteen 
feet square projected from the front of the house; the wing had an 
end chimney. The one-story kitchen stood eighteen yards from the 
house, was built of wood, and measured twenty-eight by sixteen 
feet. According to the drawing it had a central chimney. l1 AS 
to where Leftwich and his family lived before this house was 
constructed, perhaps the wing or the kitchen--both now demolished-- 
may have served as the earlier dwelling. Despite the loss of these 
structures, however, the house of Thomas Leftwich survives to 
illustrate his taste and lifestyle at the peak of his career and 
prosperity. 
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Colonel Thomas Leftwich died on 3 May 1816 a wealthy man and was 
buried in the family cemetery at Mount Airy. He bequeathed to his 
son Thomas Leftwich (1806-ca. 1879) all his "Lands on the south 
side of Goose Creek, which includes the mansion house."12 At the 
time of his death his landholdings, which totaled almost three 
thousand acres in Bedford County alone, were in three major tracts: 
Mount Airy and Crab Orchard in Bedford County, and an unnamed farm 
in adjacent Franklin County. The inventory of Leftwich's Mount 
Airy estate included thirty-two slaves, eight horses, an 
unspecified number of hogs, twenty-seven cows and calves, a yoke of 
oxen, thirteen geese, and three beehives. Among his household 
articles were thirty books, a desk, a clock, half a dozen Windsor 
chairs and a dozen other chairs, three folding tables, five 
tablecloths, a walnut chest, eight beds, and twelve pairs of window 
curtains. l3 

The younger Thomas Leftwich was only ten years old when he 
inherited Mount Airy. His legal guardian, John Ward, reinsured the 
property in Leftwichls name in 1818. The only substantive change 
noted on the policy's site plan was the addition of a small porch 
to the rear of the house. l4 

By mid-century Thomas Leftwich's fortunes had declined. He was 
taxed on only half a dozen slaves in 1850, compared with his 
father's thirty-two in 1816. He owned 250 improved acres and 446 
unimproved, and the total cash value of his farm was $7,000. His 
livestock, valued at $829, consisted of twelve horses, five milch 
cows, four oxen, nine other cattle, four sheep, and twenty swine. 
The farm produced 700 bushels of wheat; 750 bushels of Indian corn; 
700 bushels of oats; 5 bushels of peas and beans; 50 bushels Of 
Irish potatoes and 16 bushels of sweet potatoes; 500 pounds of 
butter; and $60 worth of other homemade manufactures. He raised no 
tobacco. 15 

In 1852, to finance the purchase of the Bell Tavern in Liberty, the 
county seat of Bedford County, Thomas Leftwich mortgaged Mount Airy 
to James F. Johnson. Leftwich defaulted on his payments, and in 
1856 James C. Brown bought Mount Airy at auction. 6 

James C .  Brown sold Mount Airy to James L. Arthur in 1866. In 1878 
Arthur sold the tract to James C. Burnett, who in turn sold it to 
William C. Moomaw in 1910, Moomaw constructed most of the 
additions presently on the r a r  of the house in 1911-1912. Albert 
Stewart bought the place from Moomaw in 1916. Stewart sold 
portions of the property to various mining companies, beginning 
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with the Blue Ridge Metals Corporation in 1927. The Monte Vista 
Corporation purchased a tract with the house on it in 1935 and sold 
22.9 acres, including the house, to Addie Mattox in 1952. Mattox's 
children are the present owners of the property. 17 

John S. Salmon 
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